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rooted and grounded in love

"that Christ may dwell in your hearts through faith; 
that you, being rooted and grounded in love, may be 
able to comprehend with all the saints what is the 
width and length and depth and height - to know the 
love of Christ which passes knowledge; that you may be 
filled with all the fullness of God." eph 3:16-17

how does one become rooted and grounded in love?  the 
only way i know is to give it away... to  plant it.  
just like we talked about the seed dying, we all give 
out of the bounty we have received.  it doesn't matter 
if those around give us love in return or not.  we must 
give out of that bounty and believe fruit will produce 
after its kind.

i have related this story before to a select few.  now 
i feel the Lord wants me to share it in a broader 
sense; to share it with those of you who choose to read 
these dailies.  my prayer is it achieves the desired 
purpose of our Lord.

-------

my dear mother endured several years of health 
problems.  being her only living child, i was the 
designated "care giver."  those who have been such, 
know how trying it can be.  having been a believer, but 
not much of a follower, of Jesus for years, i had 
recently found renewed faith and led my mother to the 
Lord also.  we often spent hours at night watching 



christian television together.

anyway, the night came when she too would enter 
eternity.  she had just come home from the hospital 
again and i was staying home from work to take care of 
her.  she was on the bed in her bedroom and i was 
sleeping on a pallet on the floor so i could be near 
when she needed me.  i can still remember feeling the 
hard square pacemaker in her chest, her paper thin skin 
barely draped over it.  her stomach looked almost as if 
she was pregnant, but it was all fluid.

it’s so hard to tell this story.  even now i find 
myself tearing up.  i didn't know she was going to die 
that night, but my God knew.  i was on the floor, 
getting up every so often to assist her to the 
bathroom.  to my shame, i was inwardly feeling 
resentment that all this was being placed on me.  there 
was never any outward display of it or anything but 
loving care and words towards her.  it was just inside 
me and that was the problem. 

it was then i heard her call me again to help her get 
up.  as that feeling of resentment entered me again, i 
felt the Lord speaking to me as i never have before; 
not an audible voice, but an inward knowing.  “if you 
don’t do it in love, it doesn’t mean a thing.”  that’s 
just like our God.  you can do all the right things but 
if you don’t have the right spirit about it, it profits 
nothing.  

what can i say?  things were different from then on.  
there was a wonderful feeling of love for my mother and 
a joy that i could be there to minister to her.  then 



came that last call to help her get up.  i’m still not 
sure if it was her calling or just the Lord urging me 
to get up.  anyway, i lifted her up to the side of the 
bed and waited as usual for her to orient a little 
before attempting to assist her up.

it seems she took a deep breath.  i called out to her 
three times.  she then exhaled a deep breath and my 
mother was gone.  God had let my mother die in my arms 
as she went into His.  i did not have to wake up and 
find her dead, and i did not have to bear the guilt and 
shame the enemy would surely have tried to put on me.

-------

yes, i really believe there is an enemy.  an evil force 
fighting for our souls even as God is ever drawing us 
towards Him.  our God is light and there is no darkness 
in Him.  we must move ever closer to that light.  it is 
pure, unadulterated love.

that night God taught me some of that love.  He rooted 
and grounded me in it.  as i ministered to my precious 
mother that night, i was ministering to an even more 
precious God.  it did not come from within me and my 
fallen nature.  it came from the God of love, now 
flowing in me and through me.  it came from Him and now 
it was flowing back to Him through my ministering 
others.  "assuredly, I say to you, inasmuch as you did 
it to one of the least of these My brethren, you did it 
to Me." matt 25:40  like a stream that has no beginning 
or end, His love has no boundaries known unto man.  God 
has no start, no finish, and no boundaries to restrain 
Him.



i invite any who will to join that stream.  our Lord 
Jesus invites you also... whosoever will.  it may be a 
gentle flow at first but i warn you...  it can become a 
deep and widening river over time, one you need to swim 
instead of wade.  but believe me, swimming is fun.

the "first love" came from God.  now we too can know 
that first love... that now and never ending love.  i 
pray you too will become rooted and grounded in it.  
love never fails!

i realize everyone is having struggles this year.  
perhaps some are even struggling at being a caretaker 
and God is sending this message to them.  maybe this 
whole message was meant just for you.  yes, He's knows 
and cares about each of us that intimately.  i urge 
you, look not at the situation.  look up to the 
solution giver.  look up to Him!


